A Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, July 8, 1999, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York at 7:30 p.m.

PRESENT:
Duane Basch, Chair



Dick Dehm



Don Thorp



Phil Mattaro



Joe Ricci (arrived 8:42 p.m.)

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS:
9 residents.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

Mr. Basch called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

JEFF CLARK PUBLIC HEARING

Mr. John Sciarabba and Mr. Jeff Clark, 336 Averill Avenue, Rochester, the owner of a parcel of land (11 acres), located on the north side of Mendon Center Road approximately 640 feet east of the intersection with Clover Street, requesting an area variance permitting the subdivision of the property into two residential lots with a road frontage of 27 feet on Mendon Center Road instead of the 40 feet required by the Zoning Code.  This application relates only to the road frontage; any actual subdivision approval would have to be decided by the Planning Board.  Tax Account #215.010-01-008.2.  Zoned RA-2. 

Mr. Basch explained the procedure for a public hearing.  

Mr. Basch stated that the County had declared this a local matter. Mr. Basch stated that the public notice was in the file and waived the reading.  Mr. Basch stated that the Affidavit of posting of the Sign was in the file, however, there was no dated indicated for the date of the posting.  Mr. Jones swore Mr. Clark in and asked him when he posted the sign.  Mr. Clark stated he posted the sign on Saturday, June 26, 1999.  

Mr. Sciarabba stated that they had come before the ZBA, in April, to discuss the 11 acres of land on Mendon Center Road.  This parcel was created in 1985.  Mr. Sciarabba stated they were told to go before the Planning Board regarding the SEQR and to determine the next step.  Mr. Sciarabba stated they went before the Planning Board on June 9, 1999 where they were denied and instructed to go before the ZBA for a variance.  Mr. Sciarabba stated they were coming before the ZBA for an area variance.

Mr. Sciarabba stated that this was a self-created difficulty for his client, but that the difficulty was really created in 1985 by the subdivision – which did not go before the Planning Board.  Mr. Sciarabba stated denial of the variance would be an economic hardship for his client, because Mr. Clark would lose a minimum of $35,000 if he could not create a second lot.  Mr. Sciarabba stated that if the variance were not granted, the lot would still be accessible.

Mr. Basch asked if Mr. Clark was the owner of the land.  Mr. Sciarabba stated Mr. Clark had a purchase offer in to the owner.  

Mr. Jones stated that the public notice stated that Mr. Clark was the owner.  Mr. Sciarabba stated Mr. Clark had notified the adjacent property owners by registered mail of his application.  Mr. Jones stated that the letter to the neighbors indicated that Mr. Clark was the owner of the property.  Mr. Jones stated that since Mr. Clark was not the owner of the property, that there was an improper notice published and therefore the meeting was not valid.

Mr. Jones stated that Mr. Clark needed to reapply and a new notice would have to be published.  Mr. Basch asked that a copy of the purchase offer be provided for the new file.  

Mr. Basch stated that some specific issues would be the sight distance and what had been done by the applicant to purchase adjacent property to resolve the issue of road frontage.

Mr. Basch asked Mr. Sciarabba and Mr. Clark to submit a new application.

Mr. Basch closed the public hearing at 7:46 p.m.

A Regular Meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Thursday, July 8, 1999, at the Mendon Town Hall, 16 West Main Street, Honeoye Falls, New York immediately following the Public Hearing.

PRESENT:
Duane Basch, Chair



Dick Dehm



Don Thorp



Phil Mattaro



Joe Ricci (arrived 8:42 p.m.)

ATTORNEY:
Doug Jones

OTHERS:
none.

Minutes were taken by Mary Fletcher.

DAVE BEAN DETERMINATION

Mr. Basch moved, seconded by Mr. Mattaro, that the area variance requested by the Applicant, Mr. Dave Bean, to construct a garage extending 20’ into the front set back region (Zoning Ord. Section 19-17A(2)), along the northern property line, be approved.  The property is located at 582 Boughton Hill Road within the Town of Mendon. Tax Account Number 223.03-1-31.3, in an RA-5 zone.

FINDINGS OF FACT:

1.
Applicant proposes the construction of a 3-car garage and entry way/mud-room, on the subject property, as an extension to the existing single-family dwelling.  The proposed addition will also include a second bathroom.

2.
Mr. Bean, and his representative, Mr. Mark Muller, appeared before the Zoning Board of Appeals at a public hearing on Thursday, June 10, 1999.

3.
The proposed project would include conversion of an existing 1-car garage to a family room, and the addition of the entryway and garage extending in a northeasterly direction from the eastern end of the existing residence.

4.
There is a large drop-off in the grade, at the eastern end of the existing dwelling, that would require significant foundation and fill work in order to extend the existing dwelling to achieve the space for a 3-car garage.  Applicant’s architect, Mr. Muller, noted that it would be very costly to construct the garage beyond the setback region and would likely double the price to construct it on the steep grade.

5.
Applicant stated that other structures located on the property were used to capacity and could not accommodate the two family vehicles or a tractor used, among other things, for snow removal.  Applicant further noted that the size of the existing garage was insufficient to accommodate the owner’s existing vehicles.

6.
Applicant stated that his neighbors were told of the application and the hearing.  Applicant provided a letter of support for the proposed project signed by all adjacent neighbors and a neighbor to the northwest of the subject property.

7.
Applicant indicated the request was substantial in that they were asking for a 20’ variance on the required 60’ front setback.

8.
Applicant indicated that no wide-area lighting was planned as part of the project, and that exterior lighting would be of a type similar to that presently used on the residence.  

9.
In response to questions from the Board, Applicant stated that he did not intend to board livestock in the proposed structure.

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW:

1.
Granting the requested variance will not result in an undesirable change in the neighborhood character or to nearby properties as Applicant proposes to utilize a roof height that is the same as the existing dwelling and exterior siding of the same type and color as the existing dwelling.

2.
The benefit of the additional garage and living space cannot be achieved by other means feasible to the applicant.  To do so would require significant foundation work and fill that would be cost prohibitive due to the steep nature of the land on either side of the existing dwelling.

3.
Based on these facts, the request is not substantial in that it is a request for a variance of approximately 33% (20 feet of the required 60 feet).

4.
The requested area variance will not have any adverse environmental effects as Applicant does not intend to add wide area lighting or to utilize the proposed addition for anything other than a garage.

5.
Although Applicant’s choices as to the placement of the proposed attached garage are limited due to the peculiarities of the site, the difficulty is self-created.

6.
This is a Type II action under SEQR.

7.
The impact to the health, safety and welfare of the community that would result from the construction of the proposed addition is not significant, and is outweighed by the benefits achieved by granting the variance with the following conditions.

CONDITIONS:

1.
The structure shall be located and constructed in accordance with preliminary drawings provided by Applicant, both submitted with the application and as submitted at the public hearing.

2.
The proposed structure shall be no closer than 40’ from the front property line.

3.
The roofline, exterior siding and exterior lighting shall be of the same type and design as the existing dwelling.  

ADOPTED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; and Mr. Basch – aye.

DISCUSSION

Mr. Basch discussed the procedural issues relating to an applicant who must appear before the ZBA and the Planning Board.

The Board discussed the plan to review Chapter 200.  Mr. Basch asked the Board members to come to the next meeting with their written notations.  A discussion followed.

MINUTES

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Basch, to approve, as amended, the minutes of the June 10, 1999 meeting.

ADOPTED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; and Mr. Basch – aye.

MOTION

Mr. Thorp moved, seconded by Mr. Basch, to adjourn the regular meeting at 8:40 p.m. and move into executive session for the purposes of discussing ongoing litigation.

ADOPTED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; and Mr. Basch – aye.

Mr. Ricci arrived at 8:42 p.m. during the executive session.

Mr. Basch moved, seconded by Mr. Thorp, to move out of Executive session at 8:49 p.m.

ADOPTED

Mr. Dehm – aye; Mr. Mattaro – aye; Mr. Ricci – aye; Mr. Thorp – aye; and Mr. Basch – aye.

Mary Fletcher, Secretary

Zoning Board of Appeals
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